
Monday, February 9, 2015
7:00 to 9:00 pm

PUBLIC MEETING

Prompted by recent homicides in the 
Duboce Triangle, the latest at Noe Street 
and Henry Street on November 24th, 
DTNA’s December General Meeting on 
December 8 focused on crime and safety. 
Captain Vaswani from Park Station, Mor-
gan St. Clair from SAFE, three members 
of Castro Community on Patrol, and Su-
pervisor Scott Wiener gave their views on 
crime and safety in the Duboce Triangle.

Capt. Vaswani could not release a lot of 
information on the homicide since the 
investigation is ongoing. According to 

Crime and Safety in the Spotlight at 
December General Meeting

DATES TO REMEMBER:

Saturday, February 14,10 am-noon
Friends of Duboce Park Volunteer Day. Contact 
Rose at rosegillen@sbcglobal.net or 255-8370.

Wednesday, March 12, 4-8 pm (and every fol-
lowing Wednesday)
Castro Farmers Market returns to Noe St. be-
tween Market and Beaver.  

Saturday, March 14,10 am-noon
Friends of Duboce Park Volunteer Day. Contact 
Rose at rosegillen@sbcglobal.net or 255-8370. 

MEETING AGENDA:

- Meet your neighbors (7:00 - 7:30)

- Office of Supervisor Wiener 
update

- CPMC update on construction 
plans, street trees, and more.

- Castro Cares program update 
and Q&A

- Police district boundary changes: 
Why and how they will impact 
Duboce Triangle

- MTA Sunset Tunnel Construction 
update

CPMC/Davies Hospital, Gazebo Room 
(outside, ground-level entrance from 

plaza between North and South Towers)

police, the 22-year-old victim, Michael 
Marquez, was walking in the area with 
two other men when five other men ap-
proached them. One of the men pointed a 
gun at Marquez and his companions and 
shot Marquez. The assailants then fled 
in a dark-colored sedan, making off with 
a smart phone, wallet, and a backpack. 
Marquez died an hour after arriving at 
San Francisco General Hospital. 

Statistics show that violent crime is down 
and the Duboce Triangle is safer than 
most other neighborhoods, but Capt. Vas-
wani said that Park Station has nonethe-
less increased patrols in our area. He said, 
“you can talk about statistics all you want 
but if you don’t feel safe, then that is the 
reality.”

Officers currently typically walk or drive 
through Duboce Park between 3 and 6 
a.m. every night. Capt. Vaswani recently 
personally cited a male who was urinating 
just 50 feet from the Duboce Park Café. 
Homeless Outreach Teams regularly send 
people to try to get people into housing or 
programs. 

The Duboce Triangle is covered by two 
police stations: Park and Northern. Su-
pervisor Wiener said he would prefer 
dealing with one captain. Overgrown 
trees block light at night and Capt. Vas-
wani asked residents to go on a list to trim 
them back so they will allow more light at 
the pedestrian level.

Violent crime is down but there has been 
a recent rash of robberies, often commit-
ted by people going from neighborhood 

Continues on page 6

At the General Meeting, SAFE encouraged 
people to organize a Neighborhood Watch 
for their block, as Carmelita Street residents  
did recently

mailto:rosegillen@sbcglobal.net
mailto:rosegillen@sbcglobal.net
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Happy New Year to all. 
There's a lot happening and a 
lot of work to be done.

Crime in Duboce Triangle
Duboce Triangle is a unique, 
vibrant, and wonderful neigh-
borhood. Yet, it's been experi-
encing way too much crime, 
ranging from extreme violent 
crime to lesser quality of life 
challenges. We all mourned 
the victims of two murders 
in the neighborhood last year, 
one a member of our com-
munity who was the victim 
of a deadly assault at Church 
Street and Duboce Avenue, 
the other a young man who 
grew up in San Francisco 
and was shot and killed dur-
ing a robbery at Noe Street 
and Henry Street. We've seen 
other violent crimes, includ-
ing a recent robbery at 14th 
and Belcher that, fortunate-
ly, did not result in physical 
harm to the victim.

These jarring crimes have the 
neighborhood on edge, and 

there's very understandable 
frustration. I've been in close 
contact with both Park and 
Northern Station captains 
to do everything we can to 
increase police focus on the 
neighborhood. Duboce Tri-
angle is split between these 
two stations (that split may 
change later this year), which 
has advantages and disadvan-
tages. Both Captains Vaswani 
and McEachern are commit-
ted to providing the resources 
necessary to improve public 
safety in the area. Captain 
McEachern recently insti-
tuted a new foot beat that 
includes eastern Duboce Tri-
angle, the Safeway area, and 
the areas north of Safeway. 
Captain Vaswani, like Cap-
tain McEachern, has issued 
instructions to his officers to 
establish a greater presence. 
With all that said, because of 
the police department's severe 
under-staffing -- which I and 
others are gradually fixing by 
funding police academy class-
es to increase staffing -- we 
don't have as many officers as 
we need. When police staff-
ing suffers, foot beats (as well 
as traffic enforcement) suffer 
the most.

I'm currently working with 
our City Controller to com-
pare San Francisco to other 
cities and to understand 
where we actually need to 
be in terms of police staffing 
levels. Our city charter de-
fines full staffing as around 
2,000 officers. A couple of 
years ago, we had under 1,700 
officers due to years of not 
funding academy classes (a 
mistake we've been fixing for 

City Hall Update: Supervisor Scott Wiener Old Faces, New Challenges in 2015

Scott Wiener
San Francisco District 8
Supervisor

Happy New Year!  By the 
time you read this, the first 
month of 2015 will already 
be history, and your DTNA 
Board of Directors have al-
ready been hard at work. The 
year began with a leadership 
change: Pat Tura, who has led 
the organization for the past 
three years, has stepped down 
as President, but isn’t go-
ing far; members elected her 
as DTNA’s new Treasurer. 
Pat has been a dynamo who 
has contributed much time, 
energy, and wisdom to our 
neighborhood, and I’m glad 
we’ll continue to benefit from 
her talents, albeit in a differ-
ent role. If you see Pat around 

the neighborhood, please stop 
and thank her for her many 
contributions.

In addition to Pat’s election as 
Treasurer, members present at 
our December general meet-
ing confirmed me as DTNA’s 
new president; Erik Honda 
and Mark Scheuer were re-
elected as Vice-President 
and Recording Secretary, re-
spectively; and we welcomed 
a new board member, Dylan 
MacNiven, who is a partner 
in the new Café du Nord/
Swedish American Hall and 
the Woodhouse Fish Compa-
ny. Sadly, three board mem-
bers left us at the end of 2014: 
Eileen Hansen, Mark Vogel, 
and long-time DTNA News 
editor Betty Levitin, who is 
leaving the neighborhood af-
ter more than four decades, 
much of that time involved 
with DTNA. Both personally 
and on behalf of our neigh-
borhood, I thank the three of 
them for their volunteerism 
and their many contributions 
to our city and neighborhood.

For those who don’t know 
me, I have been DTNA’s 
Treasurer and on its Land 
Use committee since 2005, 
and have held various other 
roles ranging from newsletter 
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the past few years by fund-
ing three academy classes per 
year). The department now 
has over 1,700 officers, and 
we anticipate reaching 2,000 
in 2018. It's unclear to me, 
however, that 2,000 officers 
is actually full staffing. San 
Francisco has been growing, 
adding almost 100,000 net 
new residents since 2003 and 
will grow by another 150,000 
by 2040. Moreover, we have 
neighborhoods that didn't ex-
ist 20 years ago. Stay tuned on 
the work we're doing in this 
area, which is critically im-
portant for our growing and 
more densely populated city.

Castro/Upper Market Retail 
Strategy
Our neighborhood has a 
large, diverse, and thriving 

layout to webmaster at vari-
ous times. I am humbled to 
assume this new role and plan 
to follow the path forged by 
my worthy predecessors. Our 
neighborhood association will 
continue to be one of the most 
respected in the city, known 
for doing the hard work nec-
essary to take thoughtful, 
fact-based and pragmatic po-
sitions.

DTNA will face both new 
and old challenges in this 
new year. On page 4, you’ll 
read about SFPD plans to 
modify police district bound-
aries such that our entire 
neighborhood would be in the 
Northern district. We’ll be 
meeting with district Captain 
Greg McEachern to discuss 
the proposed changes and 
will work to ensure that our 
neighborhood benefits from 
any enacted changes. I’m also 
very excited about our in-
volvement in the new Castro 
Cares initiative and invite you 
to read more about it on page 
5. We’ll report on its progress 
in future issues.  (I've donat-
ed to become a "member" of 
Castro Cares, and I encour-
age you to do the same!)

Few would disagree that San 
Francisco has a full-fledged 
housing affordability crisis, 
and our neighborhood’s cen-
tral location and overall de-
sirability make it one of the 
least affordable in the city. 
DTNA believes that it is 
critically important to pre-
serve income diversity in our 
neighborhood. For years, we 
have pushed developers of 
new buildings to build their 

David Troup
DTNA President

retail sector. We also have 
challenges. A few positive 
things are happening. First, 
we are gradually filling vacant 
storefronts, both existing and 
in the new construction go-
ing up along Market Street. 
From long-term vacancies 
such as the old Diesel store 
(soon to be SoulCycle) and 
the Patio (soon to be Ham-
burger Mary's) to more re-
cent vacancies such as Escape 
from New York Pizza (now a 
new pizza place) and the old 
sunglass shop (now a hotdog 
shop), dozens of new stores, 
service providers, restaurants, 
and bars have come into the 
neighborhood. Of course, we 
want to make sure we are be-
ing proactive in attracting 
businesses that will add to the 

required component of “in-
clusive” units, typically 12% 
of total units, on-site. (De-
velopers would often rather 
pay into a fund that lets the 
city build low-income hous-
ing in less expensive neigh-
borhoods, but usually does 
nothing for affordability right 
here.) We’ve had some good 
successes, such as the 20% 
affordable on-site in the re-
cently completed 2175 Mar-
ket Street, but have been dis-
appointed on other projects, 
such as at 2001 Market Street 
(Whole Foods site) where the 
developer promised on-site 
affordable units to DTNA 
then later reneged and denied 
even making those commit-
ments. Instead they met their 
legal requirement by pay-
ing into the city’s affordable 
housing fund, which doesn’t 
help our neighborhood.

Even with all of the construc-
tion of the past few years, 
there are still a few large 
development opportunities 
along Market Street, and in 
2015 we will redouble our ef-
forts on affordable housing. 
These few remaining sites are 
our last and best opportunity 
to add affordable units in our 
neighborhood. We believe 
that developers and landown-
ers hoping to cash in from the 
housing boom have a civic re-
sponsibility to provide below-
market-rate opportunities 
right here, in the buildings 
they develop. Given the ex-
tent of our affordability cri-
sis, we no longer believe the 
city-mandated 12% figure is 
enough, and we plan to insist 

Continues on page 11

Continues on page 11
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Police Stations Boundary Changes for Duboce Triangle Castro Cares December Soft Launch a Success
Program now enters critical fundraising stageAt the Police Commis-

sion meeting on December 
10, 2014, SFPD unveiled a 
draft plan (the District Sta-
tion Boundary Analysis) for 
new police district bound-
aries which will be put into 
place in mid-2015 in re-
sponse to the relocation of 
the new Southern Station as 
well as the mandate of the 
Board of Supervisors to re-
examine district boundaries 
each ten years in response 
to population and demo-
graphic changes. The Police 
Commission will be hosting 
a series of meetings to invite 
community input on these 
plans.  

The Duboce Triangle is cur-
rently split between Park and 
Northern stations with the 
area east of Sanchez Street 
in Northern and the area 
west of Sanchez Street in 
Park. Under the draft plan, 
the new western bound-
ary will move to both sides 
of Divisadero Street so that 

the entire Duboce Trian-
gle would be in Northern. 
Other proposed changes in 
San Francisco include: the 
new Southern/Bayview bor-
der will be on 16th Street; 
the new Central/Southern 
border will be on Mission 
Street; and, the Tenderloin 
will extend south to Mission 
and a sliver of South of Mar-
ket to Van Ness.

Considerations for new 
boundaries included: parity 
across the police districts, 
preservation of neighbor-
hoods, minimizing response 
time, alignment with politi-
cal boundaries, population 
growth, and SFPD facilities 
and IT constraints. A ninety 
(90) day public comment pe-
riod will end on March 10, 
2015. Members of the public 
who wish to comment on the 
proposed boundary changes 
may do so at the following 
Police Commission meet-
ings:

January 7, 2015 Police Com-
mission Meeting, SF City 
Hall, Room 400, 5:30 pm
January 14, 2015 Police 
Commission Meeting, SF 
City Hall, Room 400, 5:30 
pm
January 28, 2015 Tender-
loin Police Station, 301 Eddy 
Street, 6:00 pm
February 4, 2015 Police 
Commission Meeting, SF 
City Hall, Room 400, 5:30 
pm
February 11, 2015 Northern 
Police Station, 1125 Fill-
more Street, 6:00 pm
February 25, 2015 Southern 
Station/HOJ, 850 Bryant 
St., Room 551, 6:00 pm
March 4, 2015 Bayview Sta-
tion, 201 Williams Street, 
6:00 pm

Proposed Northern district map, with current boundaries in orange 
and proposed boundaries in blue. 

As previously reported, Castro 
Cares is a coalition of neigh-
borhood groups, businesses, so-
cial services, and city programs 
coming together to improve 
the quality of life for those liv-
ing on the street and those who 
live, work, shop, and play in the 
Castro. Castro Cares is most 
focused on the following issues: 
people with serious mental illness/
drug addiction on the street; an in-
crease in mostly nonviolent crime, 
drug dealing, and petty theft; and 
an increase in public drunkenness, 
rowdiness and lack of respect for 
the area from late-night partiers. 
Castro Cares is a two-year pilot 
program to fund added compas-
sionate help to those living on the 
street and additional hours of on-
foot police patrols, paid for and 
supervised by Castro Cares, to 
provide sustainable solutions to 
these issues.

Through an $8,875 contribution 
from the Castro Community 
Benefit District (CBD) the pro-
gram had a soft-launch in De-
cember and was very successful 
in the reaching those in need of 
outreach and in enforcing laws. 
Castro Cares will resume this 
month as additional funds are 
received. 

Outreach
One hundred care packages 
consisting of two pairs of socks 
and toiletries were distributed to 
those in need. The CBD funded 
the $1,400 to supply the pack-
ages, and local volunteer Bob 
Burnside assembled them. Go-
ing forward, The Apothecarium 
at Market and Church Streets 
is planning on funding this key 
component of the program’s 
compassionate outreach. 

The Department of Public 
Health’s (DPH) Homeless Out-
reach Team (HOT) collaborated 
with the Castro Cares coalition 
early in the program’s inception. 
DPH has funded four hours a 
week of HOT workers dedicated 
to the Castro/Upper Market be-
ginning in September. Over the 
past four months, these HOT 
workers have engaged with at least 
74 individuals, four of whom were 
referred to shelter, one to a room, 
and nine to other services. An ad-
ditional four were referred to the 
LGBTQ Project Homeless Con-
nect.  Those living on the streets 
typically resist offers of outreach 
and referral, so these numbers are 
quite impressive. In fact of the 74 
people engaged, only 33 resisted. 

A meeting located in the 
Park District may also be 
scheduled.

Is Duboce Triangle bet-
ter served with one or two 
police stations covering the 
area? Captains from both 
stations have stated that we 
might actually get better 
coverage on the borders with 
two stations but many resi-
dents feel as though the out-
ermost parts of the district 
near those boundaries do not 
receive as much attention as 
they should. Both captains 
also have said that officers 
will cross boundaries if there 
is a crime in progress or an 
officer needs help. 

For advertisement rates please visit 
dtna.org or call (415) 295-1530

Enforcement 
You may have noticed an added 
police presence in the neighbor-
hood through the month of De-
cember. Castro Cares funded 72 
hours of overtime police (known 
as 10B) on foot patrol throughout 
the Upper Market/Castro Busi-
ness District. Eighteen four-hour 
shifts were staffed in the early eve-
ning, 5 p.m. to 9 p.m., or late at 
night, 11 p.m. to 3 a.m. from Dec. 
8 to Dec. 28 (excluding Dec. 16 
and Dec. 25).  Patrols are divided 
evenly between Market Street 
east of Sanchez to Octavia, and 
West of Sanchez to Diamond and 
the Castro District.  

The holiday program started on 
Monday December 8th for a 
5 – 9 p.m. shift. According to 
Andrea Aiello, executive direc-
tor, Castro/Upper Market CBD, 
“The officer’s first order of busi-
ness was to call the EMT for an 
injured homeless man. This is 
exactly what we are looking for 
with Castro Cares, to improve 
the quality of life for all residents 
(housed, not/marginally housed) 
and for those who work and play 
here.” 

The soft launch of the added en-
forcement resulted in more than 
41 citations and warnings rang-
ing from infractions such as ver-
bal assault, trespassing, public 
urination, shoplifting, among 
others. 

Your Participation is Critical
The fully implemented Castro 
Cares program will provide 95 

hours a week of added services: 
with 51 hours of enforcement 
and 44 hours of outreach. The 
full cost of the Program is more 
than $360,000 per year. 

Supervisor Wiener has cham-
pioned Castro Cares and was 
able to allocate $100,000 a year 
for two years in the city budget. 
The Castro/Upper Market Com-
munity Benefit District has also 
contributed $15,000 and has se-
cured an additional $15,000 in 
grants. That leaves $220,000 left 
to be raised in the community for 
our community.  

To succeed, Castro Cares is de-
pendent on your participation 
and contributions.  Fundraising 
for Castro Cares began in De-
cember and we are pleased that 
we have already raised $22,000.  
However, $198,000 is still needed 
to fully implement the program. 
The Castro Cares leadership is now 
asking all residents and businesses 
to subscribe to the program. Robust 
fundraising efforts have begun 
with local businesses. 

Much of Duboce Triangle is in 
the Castro Cares footprint and 
will benefit from the program, as 
will Market St. and the Castro, 
areas in which undoubtedly most 
us shop, dine, work, or play. 

WE NEED YOUR PARTICI-
PATION: To donate and to 
learn more go to: www.castro-
cares.org.
.

dtna.org
http://www.castrocares.org
http://www.castrocares.org
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Crime and Safety, continued Crime and Safety, continued

to neighborhood in cars. People coming to 
and from restaurants and clubs are often 
targets. 

Park Station holds Monthly Community 
Meetings on the second Tuesday of every 
month at the station. Capt. Vaswani said 
he is encouraging his officers to get out of 
their patrol cars and talk to people. Crimi-
nals know when the busiest times are, typi-
cally when bars let out. 

Use the SFPD’s non-emergency phone 
number 553-0123 but there is sometimes 
a wait. Each call generates a CAD num-
ber, which means an officer has to respond, 

even if it takes a while. The 553-0123 
number is better than using 311 since it is 
more direct. Always call 911 if there is a 
crime in progress, if you feel threatened, 
or if there is an emergency. If you come 
across someone screaming and yelling, call 
911 if they look like they might hurt some-
one. Never hesitate to call 911.

Criminals look for distracted people who 
are often looking at their cell phones. They 
will drive parallel to a person on foot and 
avoid parking by stores with cameras. 
Capt. Vaswani said avoid eye contact, stay 
in well-lit areas, stand up straight, and 
look alert. More cameras, especially those 
that are WiFi enabled, in the neighbor-
hood would be helpful.

Capt. Vaswani said he did not know the 
homicide clearance rate in San Francisco 
or how it compares to other cities. The 
death of Bryan “Feather Lynn” Higgins on 
August 28 at Church Street and Duboce 
Avenue is an unsolved, ongoing case and 

therefore information about the case could 
not be shared. The police have video of the 
incident and have spoken with witnesses 
who observed it. 

Morgan St. Clair from SAFE encouraged 
people to organize a Neighborhood Watch 
for their block. SAFE will help you or-
ganize a community block list so you get 
to know your neighbors. SAFE will meet 
with you and your neighbors and run the 
first three or four meetings. After first 
connecting with neighbors, SAFE will 
then do a safety check of homes. A group 
is typically just one block. If you observe a 
crime, focus on things you can remember, 
like tattoos, scars, hair, and shoes. Contact 
Morgan or SAFE at 673-SAFE or visit 
SFSAFE.org for more information.

Ken Craig, Greg Carey, and Brian Hill 
from Castro Community on Patrol spoke 
about what citizens can do to better pro-

tect themselves. They brought whistles 
and brochures offering safety tips. They 
encouraged people to sign up for their self-
defense seminars.

Castro Patrol had 150 volunteers five years 
ago, but is down to about 30 now. Their 
volunteer patrols used to cover most of the 
Triangle, but are now limited to the Mar-
ket Street and Castro Street corridors. If 
there is enough interest in the Duboce Tri-
angle, they could restart the patrol there. 

Castro Cares, a balance of enforcement 
and outreach, launched on December 8 to 
better deal with the transient population. 
Case workers have been in the Castro for 
about six weeks and have made some good 
progress. Officers monitor the Wiggle and 
the Castro. Club goers in the neighbor-
hood are part of the problem too and will 

be cited when appropriate.

Being proactive is important. Residents 
can cut back trees and bushes to allow 
streetlights to better illuminate sidewalks, 
install motion detector lights, and start a 
neighborhood watch group. Most rob-
beries are strong-arm with no weapon 
involved, but if you are confronted with 
someone with a weapon, do what they say. 

Supervisor Wiener thanked people for at-
tending the vigil the night after the mur-
der at Noe Street and Henry Street. Police 
patrols in the area have increased recently, 
including foot and bicycle patrols near 
Safeway and the Lower Haight.

Supervisor Wiener said there is a shortage 
of about 300 officers in San Francisco and 
that number should be even bigger given 
population growth in the City. Wiener 
said he has been pushing to return police 

Continued from page 1 staffing levels to their mandated numbers. 
Police are so busy responding to calls they 
don’t always have enough time to do pre-
vention.

Supervisor Wiener will continue his ef-
forts to get better street lighting and en-
couraged residents to report dark areas on 
their streets. His work is finally getting 
some traction.  PUC spends relatively little 
money for the city’s 250,000 lights. Wie-
ner wants to increase the lighting main-
tenance budget to $5 million. Burnt out 
lights must be repaired within 48 hours of 
being reported. 

A request from a group for improved light-
ing is more powerful than an individual 
request. You can use the 311 app to report 
this. Having a flashlight can help in dark 
areas, although you should not use the one 
on your smart phone. 

Supervisor Wiener has also done a lot of 
work on street trees. A misguided city pol-
icy required homeowners to maintain trees 
around their property, whether they plant-
ed them or not. This contributed to lack of 
maintenance and trees overgrowing and 
blocking light and reducing safety. Super-
visor Wiener is working on a solution that 
would fund necessary tree maintenance at 
relatively low cost to homeowners. If there 
is a problem with a city-owned tree, call 
311 and get a tracking number. Contact 
Wiener’s office if the problem is not taken 
care of within a few weeks.

Seismic Upgrading
Addressing ‘Soft Story’ concerns

Shearwall Installation 
Foundation Bolting and Repair

Moment Frames

CLIPPER CONSTRUCTION INC

Has been in the Duboce Triangle since 1979.
We can discuss your plans or refer you to a

Licensed Structural Engineer.
By appointment at 501 Waller @ Steiner

Please call Allan Mathieu Palmer
415.621.4733 or 415.740.7531

matclipper@yahoo.com
Lic # 723585

The Duboce Triangle News is published 
at the beginning of February, April, June, 
August, October and December by the 
Duboce Triangle Neighborhood Association 
(DTNA), a 501(c)(3) nonprofit corporation.

Copyright © 2015 Duboce Triangle Neigh-
borhood Association.  All rights reserved. 
Unauthorized reproduction prohibited.

DTNA, 2261 Market St PMB 301, SF, CA  
94114 
(415) 295-1530

www.dtna.org

Continued from page 6

Continues on page 7

For safety reasons, it's important that 
trees not block street lights

http://www.dtna.org
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DTNA Sets Ambitious Goals for 2015Maintaining a Mixed-Income Neighborhood

Our neighborhood is diverse. 
The building mix we see has 
been built up over decades. 
While some of our neighbors 
have been here since the 70s, 
others made Duboce Tri-
angle their home last month. 
Some of the units are rent-
controlled, and some are not. 
The result is a mix of rent lev-
els that accommodates a di-
versity of residents. A diverse 
neighborhood depends on a 
diverse housing stock. 

For this reason, DTNA has 
long been an advocate of 
affordable housing in the 
neighborhood. To satisfy a 
City requirement, developers 
have the option to build af-
fordable housing onsite, build 
offsite nearby, or contribute to 
a fund that will build afford-
able units elsewhere in the 
City. In the effort to preserve 
the neighborhood’s charac-
ter with diverse residents, 
DTNA asks developers to 
satisfy their requirement by 
building onsite units.

The established requirement 
for onsite units is only 12%, 
and applies to buildings with 
ten or more units. In a build-
ing with 100 units, twelve of 
those units would be required 
to be affordable. But given 
the City’s current housing 
crisis, SF voters made a dra-
matic statement with Prop K, 
establishing a citywide goal 
of 33%. 1/3 of new units con-
structed seems to be the new 
benchmark. Nonetheless even 
Forest City's new building at 
2175 Market Street, which 
broke ground before Prop 
K, accomplished 20% onsite 

making use of tax-exempt 
bonds. There is a widespread 
understanding that build-
ing only 12% affordable units 
onsite may further exacerbate 
the affordability crisis, so 
DTNA asks for more.

On the largest remaining 
parcels in the neighborhood 
however, and unlike Forest 
City, developers are not com-
pelled to surpass the mini-
mum requirement. 

The developer at 2201 Market 
Street is proposing a building 
with nine units – two units 
per floor - and a large pent-
house unit covering the entire 
footprint. As the affordability 
requirement applies to build-
ings with ten or more units, 
the proposed building will 
not contribute to the neigh-
borhood’s affordable housing. 
In response to this issue, the 
project sponsor issued a letter 
pointing to high construction 
costs as the reason that there 
will be no contribution to af-
fordable housing. As the letter 
reads, “Including affordable 
units would be a prohibitive 
burden to the integrity of the 
redevelopment.” As DTNA 
assess the proposal, however, 
the decision to build a large 
penthouse unit instead of two 
units on the top floor is al-
lowing the developer to skirt 
the affordability requirement. 
This is a design decision that 
DTNA cannot support, and a 
project the organization plans 
to oppose on these grounds.

Prado Group will build 
the project at 2254 Market 
Street, currently the Sul-

livan’s Funeral Home. The 
developer, who recently 
completed the Whole Foods 
building only a couple blocks 
away, has recently submit-
ted plans to the Planning 
Department for Preliminary 
Project Assessment. There are 
reports the building will have 
45 units. While this is an ear-
ly stage in the development 
process, multiple information 
requests regarding Prado’s 
approach to the affordability 
requirement remain unan-
swered. After unsuccessful 
negotiations at the Whole 
Foods site (and good-faith 
but ultimately unsuccessful 
efforts to build an “in kind” 
project in the neighborhood), 
Prado chose to “fee out” and 
have the City build affordable 

At our first DTNA Board 
meeting in January we set 
some ambitious goals for 
the year. They are based on 
member input, attendance at 
General Meetings, and com-
ments on our website. With 
your support, we look forward 
to working hard to make the 
neighborhood a better place in 
2015.

1. Crime and Safety / Quality 
of Life

Our neighborhood was 
shocked this year by two un-
solved homicides on the streets 
of the Triangle, one at Church 
Street and Duboce Avenue 
and one at Noe Street and 
Henry Street. DTNA held 
two crime and safety forums at 
our General Meetings in No-
vember and December of last 
year, bringing together repre-
sentatives from the police de-
partment, the city government 
and Board of Supervisors, and 
local crime-fighting non-prof-
its. We will continue to push 
aggressively for police foot 
patrols in our area, and to get 
these crimes solved so there is 
an aspect of deterrence.

Lower-level “quality of life” 
crimes like recycling theft, 
public urination and intoxi-
cation, and vandalism have 
been ongoing concerns in 
our neighborhood for years. 
DTNA is hopeful that the im-
plementation of Castro Cares 
(see article on page 5 in this 
newsletter) will finally make a 
dent in what has so far been an 
intractable problem.

2.  Member Engagement

DTNA has had a lot of suc-
cess pushing its agenda at City 
Hall, but not always so much 
in engaging a large percent-
age of the neighborhood in its 
activities.  General meetings 
(unless they are about crime 
right after a murder) tend to 
be sparsely attended, and our 
dues-paying membership is a 
small percentage of the people 
who live in the Triangle.  So 
we’d like to make 2015 the 
“Year of the Member” with ac-
tivities that bring the everyday 
folks who live here in contact 
with each other in ways that 
make them feel part of the 
larger whole and (just maybe) 
energize them to become in-

volved in neighborhood activ-
ism.

We have some ideas for fun 
events: Music in the Noe 
Street Garden during Farm-
ers Market days, house tours 
of architectural treasures, and 
block parties.  But we’d like to 
hear from you.  What sort of 
event would bring you out on 
a warm spring or summer day 
to hang with the ‘hood?  Shoot 
us a suggestion on our website: 
www.dtna.org.

3. Streetscapes and Intersec-
tions

With the construction of sev-
eral new buildings along Mar-
ket Street, significant funds 
are becoming available to im-
prove the look of our streets 
and the safety of our inter-
sections.  Already a nice new 
pedestrian plaza has appeared 
at Market Street and Dolo-
res Street and a bulb-out was 
created at the corner of 14th 
Street and Church Street.  But 
there is far more to do.  DTNA 
will partner with the folks at 
Walk SF and Vision Zero to 
improve safety at the intersec-
tions of 15th Street, Sanchez 
Street, and Market Street as 

well at 16th Street, Noe Street, 
and Market Street.  We’ll 
also work closely with them 
to manage input and design 
consultation for streetscape 
upgrades like planter boxes, 
benches, and street trees and 
ensure that the results of the 
Upper Market and Castro Re-
tail Study lead to real improve-
ments in the retail landscape 
(i.e. vacant storefronts filled 
with neighborhood-serving 
businesses).

4.  Affordability

DTNA will continue its advo-
cacy for affordable housing in 
the Triangle, building on the 
successes of 2014 (all the new 
developments that completed 
construction along Market 
Street in 2014 include afford-
able units, see November 2014 
newsletter) and capitalizing on 
the powerful message sent to 
City Hall by the overwhelm-
ing passage of Prop K on the 
2014 ballot.  We anticipate 
more development proposals 
in 2014, and our expectation 
is that they will all include 
significantly more than the 
legally-mandated 12% afford-
able units.

units elsewhere. Keeping the 
affordable units on-site will 
be critical to the new project’s 
approval.

Brian Spiers, who will be de-
veloping the former Home 
Restaurant site at 2100 Mar-
ket Street, has expressed 
the intent to build affordable 
rental units onsite. The per-
centage of such units is un-
known.

As we continue to negotiate 
with developers on the future 
of our neighborhood, afford-
ability is a key component. 
The goal: to give to others the 
opportunity many of us were 
given before rents shot for the 
moon. It’s a goal DTNA feels 
strongly about.

Deliverers Needed

We could use some help delivering the DTNA News!

We have one person delivering both Germania and Steiner. 
and we're looking for someone to take over one or the other.
We're also looking for someone who lives at 400 Duboce to 
put newletters in the lobby.  We could also use some backup 
newsletter deliverers, so that we have a few names available 
if others leave.

The job takes about 25 minutes every other month, two 
weekends before the DTNA General Meetings. We're also 
looking for someone to do the mail outs.

Please contact DTNA at 415-295-1530 if you'd like to help.

The new pedestrian plaza at Market and Dolores Streets



10Your Neighborhood Association

General Meeting Notes December 2014

In and Around the Triangle 11

President's Message, continued

These notes cover the topics from the 
meeting that were not related to crime.

CPMC

Mary Lanier, CPMC Davies Vice Presi-
dent, Post Acute Services & CAO, said 
that all CPMC campuses would be smoke 
free as of January 1. She said that it is pri-
marily staff that smokes on campus and 
the new smoking policy may force smok-
ers onto nearby public sidewalks in the 
Duboce Triangle. She urged residents to 
call her office if they see a violation or resi-
due. CPMC will evaluate the program as 
it progresses. Four trees fell during the re-
cent wind and storm, causing some prop-
erty damage but no injuries. Mary will be 
back at our next meeting in February to 
update us about current events at CPMC.

Annual Elections and Bylaw Changes

Annual elections were held and the 
DTNA Board of Directors recommended 
a slate that was approved. David Troup is 
the new president. Erik Honda and Mark 
Scheuer remain Vice President and Sec-
retary. Pat Tura goes from President to 
Treasurer. Dylan McNiven, Danny Yade-
gar, Tim Dunn, and Garrin Wong were 
elected to the board.

Treasurer David Troup reviewed two 
changes to the bylaws that required mem-
bership approval: change the boundaries 
to accommodate people who live within 
one block of our current boundaries and 
change the number of board members 
from thirteen to eleven. Both passed 
unanimously.

MTA and Planning Department. 

Developers pay the City for community 
and streetscape improvements. With 
these funds, the City has been focused 
on improving the safety of 15th Street at 
Market Street and 16th Street at Market 
Street, both confusing six point intersec-
tions. MTA will report back to DTNA as 
the project progresses. Lots of studies, in-

cluding an Upper Market charette, have 
been done. 

Adam Varat from the Planning Depart-
ment said they are developing proposals 
for intersections. Many diagrams show 
concepts but they have not always been 
vetted to consider traffic and circulation 
patterns. Conceptual ideas and priorities 
must still be worked out.

Patrick Golier from MTA said that their 
projects address some very complex inter-
sections. City departments have adopted 
Vision Zero, a goal of eliminating all 
traffic deaths within ten years. The De-
partment of Public Health has identified 
high injury and collision corridors. Other 
funding sources will be made available 
since this is a high priority issue. 

Gabriel Ho from MTA reviewed what 
their engineering team is doing to im-

prove safety including: bulb outs, landscap-
ing opportunities that become available 
with sidewalk widening, traffic islands and 
other techniques to promote slower vehicle 
speeds, higher visibility crosswalks, and 
tweaking signals to allow more time for pe-
destrians to cross and vehicles to turn. 
 
The 400 and 500 blocks of Castro Street 
received major improvements as part of the 
recently completed Castro Street Improve-
ment Project. Church Street also had some 
work done in last two years. The crosswalk 
between Safeway and Whole Foods will be 
straightened. 

MTA will be taking a step back to do ad-
ditional outreach. Vision Zero requires a 
closer look. A time line for a larger plan is 
being developed and MTA will come back 
in the winter with more concrete informa-
tion. DTNA’s Land Use Commitee will 
continue to be involved.

Supervisor's Message, continued

Continued from page 2

neighborhood and meet the 
needs of both residents and 
visitors. A coalition of neigh-
borhood groups, including 
DTNA, has come together, 
working with my office and 
the Office of Economic and 
Workforce Development to 
formulate a neighborhood re-
tail strategy. Data collection 
is now underway, and many 
of us eagerly anticipate the re-
sults of this important work.

Castro Cares
Homelessness and street be-
havior continue to be chal-
lenges for our neighborhood. 
I work closely every day with 
our police department, our 
Community Benefit Dis-
trict, and homeless outreach 
workers to try to address the 
problem. In the last budget, 
I obtained funding for a pilot 
program, called Castro Cares. 
Castro Cares is a coalition of 
neighborhood organizations 
dedicated to a targeted ap-
proach to homelessness and 
street behavior in the Castro. 

The project will fund home-
less outreach workers dedi-
cated to the Castro as well as 
off-duty police officers who 
will patrol the neighborhood. 
Both our police department 
and our homeless outreach 
team are under-staffed. We 
don't currently have enough 
officers, and outreach work-
ers tend to focus on the Ten-
derloin, Mission, and other 
neighborhoods with the most 
intense needs. Castro Cares 
will supplement existing ser-
vices and ensure focused at-
tention on the Castro. It's not 

a silver bullet, given how deep 
these problems are, but it will 
help.

Here's to a great and produc-
tive 2015.

Scott Wiener represents 
Duboce Triangle, among 
other neighborhoods, on 
the Board of Supervisors. 
More information at www.
scottwiener.com.

on a larger percentage of af-
fordable units in new projects 
seeking approval.

We are going to push for a 
greater level of affordable 
housing across the board, in-
cluding at smaller projects, 

such as the one proposed at 
2201 Market Street where 
the developer is trying to es-
cape the requirement to pro-
vide even one affordable unit 
by keeping the total at fewer 
than ten units. Our afford-
ability crisis demands that 
every new project carry its 
weight and deliver some in-

clusive units. Developers, 
read my lips: DTNA will use 
its full weight to oppose and 
stop any project that fails to 
provide this basic benefit to 
our neighborhood.

We will need the help and 
support of our members, 
neighbors and city leaders to 

ensure that our neighborhood 
will provide opportunities for 
people like teachers, first re-
sponders, public workers, and 
nurses to live in the neigh-
borhood in which they work, 
and that our neighborhood 
remains vibrant and diverse.

Continued from page 3



■ Show your pride in our Triangle
■ Support historic preservation on your street
■ Support our wonderful Duboce Park

✂

Join your neighborhood association now!

Name:
Address:
Email:
Phone:
Comments:

Regular .............................. $ 25

Business  ..........................  $ 50

Patron ................................ $ 50

Benefactor ......................  $ 75

Angel ..............................  $ 100

Superstar .......................  $ 250

Mail to:

Treasurer
Duboce Triangle Neighborhood Association
3673 16th St.
San Francisco, CA 94114

Annual Membership dues:












Yes!  I want to join DTNA.  ✓

☐ Land use/development ☐ Newsletter
☐ Transportation issues ☐ Clerical help
☐ Other __________________________________

I want to get involved/volunteer, too!  
Please contact me.  I'm interested in:

■ Encourage your neighbors to volunteer
■ Supports the costs of your newsletter
■ Maintain our neighborhood character and quality of life

Join online using your credit/debit card!  Visit 
www.dtna.org/join.html and become a member today.

President
David Troup / 15th St.
Vice President
Erik Honda / Henry St.
Treasurer
Pat Tura / 16th St.
Board Secretary
Mark Scheuer / Scott St.

DTNA Board of Directors
Newsletter Editor
Garrin Wong / Duboce Ave.

Board Members
Tim Dunn / Boynton Ct.
Dylan McNiven / Market St.
Garrin Wong / Duboce Ave.
Danny Yadegar / 14th St.

Newsletter Distribution
David Fix / Steiner St.

Newsletter Layout
Lynn Bayer / Carmelita St. 

ADMIN HELP WANTED
DTNA is looking for a part-time (3-4 hours/month) paid 
administrative person to assist the organization with various 
tasks on a contract basis at $15/hr.  Candidates must pos-
sess good organizational and computer skills and be able to 
work independently.  Experience with MS Word and Excel 
preferred.

This is a great opportunity to help your neighborhood and 
earn a little extra money in your spare time.  If interested, 
please leave a message at (415) 295-1530.

www.dtna.org/join.html

